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AGENDA ITEMS 

10:00 am 

Chair: 

Welcome and Acknowledgement of Country. 

Confirmed the minutes for the last BACACG meeting on 20th June 2023, and confirmed changes proposed 

by the community representative for the Federal Seat of Bowman (Appendix 1).  

Welcomed guest Chair of the Brisbane Airport Community Airspace Advisory Board, Ron Brent.   

BACACG Secretary Update 

Portia Allison, Community Engagement Advisor at BAC and interim BACACG Secretary, provided an 

update of incoming and outgoing correspondence to the BACACG email inbox and incoming aircraft noise 

feedback.  

BAC Update | Passenger + Community 

Stephen Beckett, Head of Public Affairs at BAC, provided an update on passenger numbers and 

community related events that have happened since the previous BACACG meeting. Stephen provided 

an overview of new airlines and routes that have recently been announced at BAC, including 

announcements for: 

• Emirates 2nd daily service commencing (significant increase in capacity) 

• Air Vanuatu launch 1 per week to Espiritu Santo (Vanuatu) and VietJet commence Ho Chi Minh 

City (Vietnam) 

• Qantas changed the schedule on Apia (Samoa) from 2 per week to 3 per week. 

• Seasonal increases in frequency from Virgin Australia on Fiji and Queenstown for peak holiday 

periods and Qantas increased frequency on Port Moresby from 4 per week to 6 per week. 

• China Southern Airlines confirms return to BNE 17 November 2023. This is an important link for 

family and friends but also tourism.  The new ultra A-350 aircraft will be deployed which is 50% 

quieter compared to previous aircraft used, and 25% more fuel efficient.  

Stephen advised that domestic passenger numbers are still below 100% of pre-COVID levels but are 

increasing, and international travel is increasing as well. Stephen also provided context for the slow return 

of international travel due to cost-of-living pressures and advised that latest figures show that the most 

common reason for travel to Brisbane is for leisure, second only to visiting friends/family.  

Stephen provided an update to BACACG members on figures of international flights arriving and departing 

over the water which includes Emirates, Cathay Pacific and Singapore Airlines. Stephen advised that 

BAC is working with Airservices to mitigate noise impacts where reasonable and safe to do so.   

Tim Boyle, Program Manager Future Airspace Strategy Lead at BAC, advised that he has been working 

with airlines on ways to decrease noise for late night flights which includes discussions about BAC’s 

historical 10 knot tailwind allowance which was decreased after review by Civil Aviation Safety Authority 

(CASA).  

Donna Marshall, from Airservices Australia, advised the importance of talking to airlines directly for 

changes to standard operations, like a voluntary increase of tail wind knot allowance as Air Traffic Control 

cannot instruct a pilot to take-off over the bay if the tail knot wind is above 5.  
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Stephen advises group on recent Community Engagement Activities undertaken by the Community 

Engagement Team at BAC.  

Stephen advises group on feedback received by the Community Engagement Team since the last 

BACACG meeting in June. Key submissions were reported as Parking, Security Screening, and Kerbside 

Attendants.  

The community representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane advised the group of an Emirates flight 
on the 2nd July at 3.00am (Boeing 777) that departed from the Legacy Runway, headed southwest across 
Brisbane, about as far as Beaudesert, below 10,000 ft, and a rough calculation estimated 130,000 people 
would have been disturbed, the representative questioned why this happened as there were no other 
flights at this time. Donna advised the representative that details on that flight are not currently available 
and cannot provide specific information but does advise that sectors of airspace can become inoperable 
at times due to staffing.  

Capt. Dana Bradbury, acting Base Manager Qantas, questioned why there would be a relaxation on the 
250 knots below 10,000 feet. Dana has several screenshots of this, and she knows why the 250 below 
10,000 is applied, but the data suggests that these are in excess of 285 knots on departure at 6,000 ft. 
Donna advised that due to lack of notice she is unable to answer this. 

Dana advises this is something worth looking into to understand why the limitations in place have clearly 
been exceeded. 

 

Brisbane Airport Community Airspace Advisory Board (AAB) 

Ron Brent, Chair of AAB, introduces himself as the former Commonwealth Ombudsman and Aircraft 

Noise Ombudsman, he also chairs the Gold Coast CACG, and the Sunshine Coast Community Airport 

Forum amongst other roles with various airports. 

Ron provides the group with an update on the role of the AAB. 

Ron advised that the AAB has been set up to assist in community engagement for the Noise Action Plan 

for Brisbane, and the role is heavily focused on the action plan. Ron advised that the AAB will discuss ad-

hoc issues where within the remit of the AAB but will refer relevant matters back to BACACG. Questions 

about aircraft noise improvement ideas or proposals will not be ignored, but the AAB will work to refer 

matters to the correct channels.  

Ron advised the group that the AAB does not discuss aircraft movement caps and is not currently 

discussing curfew or compensation, matters are only discussed within the purview of the AAB’s terms of 

reference. The AAB has had an effective role in helping the communications around that the proposals in 

Phase 2 of the Noise Action Plan for Brisbane, but has also raised ancillary issues e.g., trying to 

understand the full-length runway departure trial, to work out if it did effectively test the opportunities that 

arise from full length runways to reduce noise over communities.  

Ron advised that discussions have included non-jet departures, with the focus on trying to move more 

aircraft over the water. Ron advised one of the big challenges is that noise improvement opportunities 

can be very complex and can involve disadvantage to some communities at the advantage of others. The 

aim is to fully understand where the community stands on some of those trade-offs. 

Ron advised that the AAB board has been made up of representatives from a range of communities, 

including representatives with individual contributions and those representing a geographical location. 

Ron advised the following members are a part of the AAB:  

• Tess Bignell  

• Sandra Bell  

• Kristen Stewart  

• David Diamond  
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Ron advised that community representatives have links back into the community that will assist them to 

share the deliberations of the AAB. The meetings also include representatives from Air Services Australia, 

Brisbane Airport Corporation, the Federal Department of Infrastructure, Virgin, and Qantas/Jetstar. Ron 

advised that where relevant experts may be invited to the AAB for discussions on topics such as noise 

monitoring.   

Ron advised that the AAB will provide formal notification via the BACACG Chair to the group on matters 

that should be addressed by the CACG and not the AAB. Ron reiterated that the AAB does not want to 

discuss issues already within the remit of the CACG and will make effort where possible to separate 

issues clearly across the two groups.  

The community representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane queries how the AAB can talk about 

outcomes when they cannot discuss curfews or limiting flight numbers. Ron responds that the perspective 

is legitimate and that he has taken the role even with both options off the table but believes there are still 

ways to work with the community to get better outcomes on other issues such as more flights over the 

ocean. Ron advises that he understands that the community would like a curfew, but also acknowledges 

that the terms of reference for the AAB do not allow discussion of the topic and the rules from his position 

cannot be changed.  

The community representative for the Federal Seat of Griffith advised that he has assessed the impact of 

aircraft noise on Brisbane (Appendix 2) and questions whether Ron has received a copy. The 

representative advised that the assessment had to be conducted through different methods as the 

Environment Impact Study was incorrect. The representative advised that the group would not be able to 

work on comparing routes since the information in the EIS is incorrect. The representative queries whether 

conducting research or investigations into accurate noise contour models for Brisbane is within the remit 

of the AAB.  

Ron advised that there is not a simple answer for the representative’s question but does note that one of 

the AAB members (David Diamond) has strongly advocated on the same point. Ron advised that the topic 

of information and data was a key item on the draft agenda for the next meeting of the AAB and would be 

discussed. 

Donna advised that one of the recommendations of the Noise Action Plan for Brisbane was to develop a 

baseline model that would present both pre and post New Parallel Runway operations in a comparative 

form so the two could be assessed. The model has been completed and is being review by the AAB. The 

AAB can then ask questions about the data to ensure that they feel confident that what AsA have put 

together is useful and accurate. Once consultation with the AAB has concluded it will be publicly 

accessible.  Donna advised that she is hopeful that it is going to address what the community want, as it 

is based on actual operations, not modelled information like the EIS.  

The community representative for the Federal Seat of Giffith asked if the noise contours are the result of 

field measurements. Donna advised that it is based off information provided by noise monitors. Donna 

acknowledged that noise monitors are not everywhere but with the data available they can project what 

noise levels in unmonitored locations are. Donna confirms that this is based on actual operations and not 

modelled forecasts.  

The community representative for the Federal Seat of Griffith states that his understanding is that noise 

monitors measure an average noise, not an instantaneous peak noise. Donna advised that they provide 

a maximum noise level not the average. Donna advised that AsA are in the process of putting together a 

paper that explains the noise monitoring and the type of data collected.  

The community representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane stated that people don’t realise that an 

aircraft lays an 11K trail. Everything within that 11K trail at 50 DB is impact.  

Chair thanks Donna and looks forward to receiving the paper. Donna advised it will be released before 

the next BACACG meeting, but they are happy to take feedback and it can be spoken about next quarter.  

The community representative for the State Seat of Clayfield thanked Ron for the initiative and wants to 

check which representative would be representing the area of Pinkenba and surrounding suburbs. Donna 

confirms that the representative is Sandra Bell.  

Chair thanks Ron for his contribution and invites him to stay for the remainder of the meeting. 
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Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications, and the Arts 

update 

Alex Redgrove, from the Department of Infrastructure, provided an update:  
 

• The Government has committed to developing a White Paper for the future growth and 

development of the aviation sector. The Aviation White Paper will include consideration for a 

range of issues. The Terms of Reference for the White Paper were confirmed in March and 

submissions for the Green Paper will be open to the public shortly. The White Paper is set to be 

released in the first half of 2024.  

• The Government has established an Australian Jet Zero Council with representatives from major 

airlines, manufacturers and government partners. The Council includes a rotating set for airports, 

which is currently held by BAC’s CEO Gert-Jan. The Council held its first meeting on the 15th of 

August 2023 at Brisbane Airport. Key discussion points include decarbonisation efforts and 

establishment of a work plan for the Council. The Council is a part of the government’s ongoing 

commitment to work with industry to reduce emissions and expand sustainable industries. 

Information about the Council can be found on the Department’s website.  

 
The community representative for the Federal Seat of Griffith queried why there were no community 
groups on the Jet Zero Council. The representative advised that there are no community groups around 
major airports in Australia that are satisfied with the Department’s transparency. Alex advised that the 
Council is about decarbonising aviation, so the group is made of key players in that sector and includes 
a range of partners from across the fuel sectors. Alex encouraged the representative to view the 
membership on the Department’s website. The representative advised that the Department should 
reconsider as they are excluding the community. Alex advised that the feedback will be passed on.  
 
Rachel Crowley, Executive General Manager of Communications and Public Affairs at BAC advised that 
when submissions for the Green Paper are open the Secretary will circulate the link to community 
representatives.  
 
The representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane requested that Alex pass onto Minister Catherine 
King that the liveability of Brisbane has been destroyed and pointed to the Robodebt report as an example 
of repercussions. The Chair noted the representative’s comment.  
 

Airservices Australia update 

Marion Lawrie, from Airservices Australia provided an update and response to Action Items from the 

previous meeting.   

• Provided an update on WebTrak service and that there is a function to report and provide 

suggestion on specific aircraft.  

• Marion provide an update on Noise Complaints and Information Service (NCIS) for June to August 

and advised that complaints have increased but the number of complainants has not had a linear 

increase. Marion advised that Balmoral, The Gap and Tingalpa were the suburbs with the highest 

number of complaints. Marion also advised that information about complaints is publicly available 

on the AsA website. Donna advised that suburbs with high complaints, but low complainants are 

noted but data shows all complaints regardless of the number of complainants.  

• Marion advised that complaints can be related to factors such as seasonal changes in weather 

and the impact of staff shortages.  

Dana advised of an issue with restrictions for arrivals into Brisbane and Donna advises that the issue is 

technical and would take the discussion offline.  

Donna advised that there are several forums where AsA speaks with airlines to identify ways to improve 

operations and that questions around complex operational procedures for pilots and Air Traffic Controllers 

should be discussed then. Updates from these forums can be provided to the community where possible.  
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Noise Action Plan update 

• Marion advised that AsA is currently in Phase 2 of engagement on the Noise Action Plan for 

Brisbane and four key topics are being discussed. A pack on these topics was provided to 

community representatives in the meeting. Packs are available on the Noise Action Plan 

webpage.  

• Advised that Phase 2 is discussing options discussed in Phase 1 of the Noise Action Plan for 

Brisbane, including Simultaneous Opposite Direction Parallel Runway Operations (SODPROPS), 

as well as new options including night-time overland departures north. Noise Sharing is also a 

large consideration for the Noise Action Plan and is being discussed as a part of community 

engagement sessions. Phase 2 is also discussing improving and increasing operational reporting 

for transparency to the community.  

• Marion advised that AsA have conducted 14 community drop-in sessions that were supported by 

BAC staff and attended by community members. 2 online sessions have also been held with a 

third to be held after the meeting. Approx. 150 people had signed up to each session.  

• Update on the community engagement sessions will be provided via the Engage platform on the 

Airservices website.  

• AsA have received feedback on communication approaches and made changes to their program 

of works which included mailbox drops after feedback from the community. However, some 

members did respond negatively to the use of paper.  

• Marion advised that AsA will be re-releasing the baseline model once completed.  

Response to Actions 

• In response to the community representative for the Federal Seat of Ryan’s question about raw 

noise monitoring data raised in the June meeting, Donna advised that the data is not something 

that is able to be shared. Due to the raw noise monitoring reports being open to misinterpretation 

and confusion if not fully understood. Donna confirmed that noise monitoring reports are prepared 

by experts that use consisted data and language to support meaningful discussions. Donna 

advised that information like this can be discussed within the AAB and appropriate information be 

referred to BACACG.  

o Donna advised that AsA is doing modelling and using an Aviation Environmental Design 

Tool (AEDT) which is a U.S. Federal Aviation Authority developed tool. It is both 

international used and recognised as the best available tool for noise modelling.  Donna 

advised that noise modelling is only a forecast and is done during the process of an 

Environmental Impact Statement (EIS).  

o Donna advised that the forecast form noise modelling is done at the time with the best 

available information, but it does not mean it will end up the exact same in practice. Donna 

advised that the noise monitors report on the peak noise level and is reporting the loudest 

noise at the time an aircraft passes over the monitor. Donna advised that this can show 

as a difference between the noise monitors and the EIS because of the varying types of 

aircraft flown. Not every factor was apparent in the EIS for the Brisbane Airport New 

Parallel Runway and the Post Implementation Review (PIR) report does have a section 

that compared the EIS to the final flight path design.  

o Donna advised that Airservices and BAC work close together on a temporary noise 

monitoring program and currently have three temporary noise monitors in the community 

in Upper Brookfield, Brookfield and Taringa. New locations are being assessed.  

• In response to the community representative for the Federal Seat of Nudgee’s questions about 

the impact of Phase 1 of the Noise Action Plan for Brisbane’s impact on Nudgee Beach in the 

June meeting, Donna advised that there isn’t currently specific information for Nudgee Beach. 

Donna advised that there were two methods that may impact the area, including SODPROPS 

and departure paths (taking off over the water). The modelling for Nudgee Beach departure paths 

shows that aircraft would reach the area at approx. 16,000ft and there is not expected to be a 
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significant change in noise for the area. Donna advised that there is another proposal for non-jet 

traffic to arrive via alternative pathways.  

Donna explains baseline modelling for Moorooka and the purpose of baseline modelling to show 

historical as well as helping forward planning when proposing further options to show how they 

may impact specific addresses. 

Donna notes, this information won’t be available until it is taken to the AAB, updates are made 

and then it will be released. Any questions can be then bought up in this forum.  

Questions 

• Questions from Community representative for Federal Seat of Ryan: 

o The representative noted that they were told in the community meetings that noise 

sharing will result in some of us having a “night off”. The representative queries how will 

this work in practice and who will manage that program? How will you manage noise 

sharing so that suburbs close to, but not directly under an alternate flight path, will not be 

affected?  

Marion stated that during that phase of engagement AsA asked the community for 

suggestions or recommendations on how that may work. From these discussions, AsA 

have been hearing a lot that people just want it to be fair. Some feedback from community 

is that they want one weekend off a month, others say a couple of nights a week. 

The representative noted that the noise meters in place at Taringa (now gone) and 

Brookfield show that noise exceeds maximum noise in the models used to inform 

communities as part of your current engagement, not the EIS. The representative queries 

when will ASA update those noise models to explain to communities what the actual 

maximum noise, they will expect based on the actual data that you have, not the original 

EIS, so that they can understand fully what the impact of that noise will be. 

Donna responded that the data that they are using isn’t from the EIS, it is based on 

modelling that they’ve done on each of the options. Donna also noted that some aircraft 

have higher noise readings which you will see as they go over those metres occasionally. 

The options phase is a high-level assessment. AsA haven't done the normal level of 

detailed environmental assessment that they would do for a final flight path change 

proposal, as that would come in the next phase. Donna notes that the noise 

measurements that are in the fact sheet say greater than 70 decibels, they don’t say 70 

decibels, so if there’s an aircraft going over 75 decibels then that is greater than 70 

decibels.  

• The representative asked if raw noise monitor data can be accessible to the public.  

Donna advised this isn’t available. (Refer to noise monitor discussion above). The reporting 

interpretation is done by acoustic experts. AsA is working with the AAB on how to approach raw 

noise data, and an update will be provided after the discussion is held with the AAB.   

 

2025 Master Plan Community Representative General Business and Discussion  

Michael Jarvis, Head of Airport Planning at BAC, provided an update on the Brisbane Airport’s 2025 

Master Plan (MP). Michael advised that Australian Airports are regulated and governed by the Airport Act, 

which required airports to have a published MP, the last one done by BAC was in 2020. The MP sets out 

a number of things including the development intent of the airport noise exposure forecasts. Also includes 

a Ground Transport Plan and an Airport Environment Strategy. 

The growth in Southeast Queensland and Brisbane are growing so the growth in passenger numbers is 

supporting that.  

• There are around 20,000 jobs on airport, across various businesses and this forecast is set to 

double over the period forecast in the MP. 
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• The underlying economic factors that underpin the MP, and the importance of then why the airport 

needs to set out its intent for how it intends to meet growth but then also cover some of the 

impacts, road congestion and aircraft noise.  

• Discussion on the third terminal to the north of the Domestic Terminal and long-term plan with 

Brisbane City Council and Transport and Main Roads regarding public transport network. 

• Michael discussed planning around the balance between terminal precincts, industrial parks and 

commercial developments and how they will work together.  

• All MP’s must have an  Australian Noise Exposure Forecast (ANEF) that are calculated and 

underpinned by the Australian Standard 2021 which is a framework based on what type of 

building activities you can have based on forecast noise levels, the measured decibel level of 

what an aircraft will be, flight tracks that are followed and then providing or imposing particular 

weightings on those movements, whether they occur during daytime or nighttime. This goes into 

the Brisbane City Council and State Planning frameworks, and they define the types of 

development that can occur. 

• Michael explains the Airport Environment Strategy (AES). Content of the AES is driven by 

requirements set out in the Airport Act. 

• MP engagement – there will be a formal 60-day public comment period of the Preliminary Draft 

Master Plan which members of the public are invited to provide written comment to BAC on the 

Preliminary Draft. Engagement with BACACG group will continue throughout the preparation of 

the MP.  The Public comment period will likely occur between August and October 2025.  

• MP timing discussed and extension of the MP requested to enable the incorporation of the 

outcomes of the PIR within the ANEF and to allow for better integration of public engagement 

activities across the MP and Terminal 2 Precinct MDP. 

Questions 

• Anthony Sapuppo, State Department Infrastructure, Local Government and Planning, advised the 

Group that the SE Queensland Regional Plan is in review and out for public comment.  

Submissions close end of September and the document covers residential growth, transport etc. 

• Anthony advised that the plan is separate to BAC’s MP.  

• The community representative for the Federal Seat of Brisbane asked whether global warming is 

considered when developing the MP. 

• Michael refers to Federal Department of Infrastructure’s presentation and the Jet Zero Council 

which is for aviation globally and how sustainability is a huge part of our planning at Brisbane 

Airport and says that BNE has been a leader in terms of scope in this regard.  

Community Representatives General Business and Discussion  

In General Business, the following items were discussed: 

Chris Kang (Community representative for State Seat of Clayfield) 

• Pinkenba Community Association (PCA) raised issues in relations to odd smells in the area. Swift 

response from BAC who advised this was due to the mangroves in the area which was common 

at this time of the year. 

• BAC have a planned visit to PCA for a community presentation/update on the airport. 

Michael Hawkins AM (Community representative for Federal Seat of Dickson) 

• The community representative notes that his community are still very actively engaged in 
monitoring aircraft noise through its local progress association, and states that they are very 
lucky to have a local representative elected to the AAB, so they have chosen to prosecute 
issues re aircraft noise via that Board. 

• Other issues are accessibility and constant complaints regarding drop off areas at the 
terminals and a question on if it is possible to have split lanes for pick up and drop offs at the 
Domestic Terminal.  
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Michael Jarvis respond that congestion is something that is monitored on a day-to-day basis 
and as congestion builds some of those lanes are used more than others. BAC continuously 
monitor to see if those roads aren’t queuing back through the traffic lights on onto Moreton 
Drive. The reason why there aren’t separate drop off and pick up lanes is because is if you 
have them separate, what often happens is a really highly used departure drop off at one time 
of day and then not very well used arrivals road and then vice versa later in the day. This will 
continue to be monitored and there are plans to reallocate some of the lanes to get better 
utilisation from pick up and drop off roads.  

• The representative queries if Qantas plan to reopen its Valet Car Park. Stephen adds that was 
also a question from Max Chandler-Mather and it has been raised with Qantas. 

 

Karilyn Beiers (Community Representative for the Federal Seat of Bowman) 

• The community representative spoke of the concern regarding nighttime flights, SODPROPS 
and flights over Redlands. The Redlands community has raised concerns on this as the flights 
were to go above the red line, but it is still drifting down over the Redlands on occasions, 
particularly the Doha and LAX flight. The Community do not understand why it must loop 
around when the flights are already taking off to the north with the flights going to the USA or 
Europe.  

Donna confirms that there is still drifting south because these flights are still using the pre-
existing flight path. It must loop around as it's a path used to go to the north when it’s in 
SODPROPS mode, so simultaneous opposite direction, parallel runway operations, 
departures are off the Legacy Runway arrivals into the new runway. AsA can't depart an aircraft 
this way because there are arrivals coming onto the new runway, and that's why it must loop 
around and go that way to maintain separation between arriving aircraft and departing aircraft 
that are actively flying head-to-head.  

The representative queries why at night when there are little flights there isn’t the opportunity 
to send them straight out instead of looping and flight paths should go out over the ocean, 
particularly because of the proposition of the first proposal and Phase Two to keep flights out 
over the water (i.e., ocean). States that there needs to be better understanding from AsA. 
Donna responded that the answer is multifaced including considerations on destination port; 
military restricted zones over the water; strategic separation. Donna briefly discussed the 
design options that will be presented in Oct/Nov.  

• The representative also advised that AsA continues with not including a postal address on all 
their paperwork, which results in people without a computer not being able to provide feedback.  

Donna confirms they are looking into it, and they are putting a postal address up on their site. 

• The representative is concerned about advertising timing of AsA drop-in sessions in the new 
local paper. Donna states that they are aiming for four weeks’ notice where possible 
(dependant on publishing deadlines), two weeks at minimum.  

• The representative requests that the Southern Moreton Bay Islands not be referred to as 
unpopulated. Donna states that it is never referred to as unpopulated but rather greenspace 
and the representative acknowledges this and will take that back to her group. 

 

Daryl Wilson (Community representative for Federal Seat of Bonner) 

• The community representative advises there is no community paper in the southern 
suburbs. Petition over the last few months regarding early turning flights over Wynnum 
Manly in bayside which has been submitted to Minister King and AsA, hoping for positive 
response. 

Donna comments that AsA does not have this. Donna to follow up and email to the 
representative. 

• The representative advises that there is currently an online petition running phase two 
northbound overland departures at night, impacting Belmont, Chandler, Gumdale, 
Wakerley, Rochdale and Carindale which will also go to the Minister in time. 

• The representative noted that a community letterbox drops to get more awareness of 
the proposed flightpaths. 

• The representative notes that Ross Vasta has been very active in the community 
consulting with people, running forums, meetings and getting general feedback. 
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• Marion advises there is a standing offer of a briefing from AsA to all elected 
representatives. 

 

Geoffrey Warrener (Community representative for Federal Seat of Brisbane) 

• The representative has provided a short submission which includes a few typical letters 
from aggrieved community members. Submission provided to all attendees (Appendix 3 
and 4).  

 

Daniel Ryan (Community representative for Federal Seat of Lilley) 

• The community representative is interested in advance notice of any upcoming 
Community Consultation so that people can attend.   

Marion states that emails are sent from AsA to elected members when an event is 
upcoming. This email asks that the information be shared along, and also offers a briefing. 

• The representative questioned land use planning and potential for permanent 
accommodation to assist the housing crisis. Michael Jarvis stated there are no plans for 
permanent accommodation on the airport. 

• The representative expressed there was confusion around passenger drop off and pick 
up and the hope that this will be improved and part of the Masterplan. Reference also 
made to Terminal Three and questions around wayfinding. Michael states that the 
terminals may be called Terminal 1,2,3, which would be communicated on your boarding 
pass. Wayfinding and communication will be key. 

• The representative asked what is happening with the Automall. Michael responded that 
Automall is not going ahead, and this land will likely be used for mix of commercial and 
entertainment uses (not industrial). 

• The community representative asks about northern access to airport. Michael stated there 
are currently two accesses to the airport and when the airport developed the northern 
access route it connected to the Gateway Motorway. If a third is required, it will most like 
be an extension of Kingsford Smith Drive.  

 

Dr. Sean Foley (SF) (Community representative for Federal Seat of Griffith) 

• The community representative queried why flight paths were designed with 2km widths 
when the impact of a jet aircraft is approx. 11km wide at 3,000ft. 

Donna responded that the 2km wide path is not related to noise impact but is instead used 
to calculate the population directly overflown, and it has been noted that the noise will 
extend well beyond the boundary of that 2km. 

• The community representative noted the impact of noise above 55DBA to health and 
reviewed the literature that was submitted, however noted that much work has been done 
in the past ten years and Australia needs to take on medical evidence of what happens 
with aircraft noise now being understood. Notes that Australia is lagging well behind in 
responding to the aircraft noise and impact on health.  The representative further states 
that WHO recommendations in Europe (daytime 55 DBA maximum, night time 45 DBA, 
and preferably 40 DBA) and that there are strategic issues to deal with here that don’t 
have to do with particular flight paths, they have to do with the whole approach, and that, 
70 DBA is still being used, it should be N55. The representative also notes that it would 
be a sensible idea to do medical monitoring on the population in Brisbane to see how 
people are being affected. 

• Donna responded that AsA have been looking into the WHO measurements, and they are 
happy to provide more information at the next BACACG meeting.  

• AsA are looking at it now to understand what implications it may have for our future 
considerations, but the International Civil Aviation Organisation hasn’t adopted it and the 
rest of the global airspace community haven’t. This is still a work in progress. Donna 
explains the reason AsA use 70 and 60 DBA in their publication materials is because 
under the Environment Protection and Conservativity Conservation Act, they're the 
triggers for environmental significance, these are used to share that information, but it 
doesn't mean that those lower noise levels don't have any implication for communities.  

• Chair comments that the community representative has put some very comprehensive 
notes together, and that the group should read these. 
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Close Meeting | Final Comments from Chair 

• The Chair thanks everyone for their attendance and thanks the Presenters.  

• Thanks to all of the Members for their questions and those who made the effort to put 

papers together, and he hopes the group will read these and acknowledge this effort.  

Meeting closed at 12:00pm 

The Chair invited informal discussion and welcomed guests to stay after the meeting.  

 

Next meeting 28 November – Action items below carried forward to next meeting. 

 

Action Items Owner(s) Deadline Status 

Capt. Dana Bradbury, acting Base Manager Qantas, 
questioned why there would be a relaxation/ why 
limitations have been exceeded on the 250 knots below 
10,000 feet. 

 

 

AsA Offline Completed 

AsA noise monitoring paper will be released before the 

next BACACG meeting.  

Opportunity to be spoken to at next quarterly meeting.  

 

AsA November 
meeting 
2023 

 

Circulate link to submissions for the Green Paper to 
community representatives. 

 

BAC  Completed 

Capt. Dana Bradbury advised of an issue with restrictions 

for arrivals into Brisbane. 

AsA Offline Completed 

Noise monitor raw data:  ASA is working with the AAB on 

how to approach raw noise data, and an update will be 

provided after the discussion is held with the AAB.   

AsA  In progress 

Questions put forward by community representative for the 

Federal Seat of Brisbane: 

• Health implications of aircraft noise – AsA 

have been looking into the WHO measures 

and can provide more information at next 

meeting 

AsA November 
meeting 
2023 

In progress 

Community representative for the Federal Seat for 

Brisbane requested for the Department of Infrastructure, 

Transport, Regional Development, Communications and 

the Arts to respond to his ‘infrastructure petition’.  

Department 
Infrastructure, 
Transport, 
Regional 
Development, 
Communication
s and the Arts 

 Completed  
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Appendix 1.  
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Appendix 2.  
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Appendix 3.   
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Appendix 4.  
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Appendix 5.  
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